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IT IS EDITOR’S DECISION ON FINAL CONTENT  

Please like and join our Facebook Page  

for continuous up-to-date daily information and notifications. 

https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil/ 

If you know someone that does not do Facebook, but would welcome receiving email updates 

and notifications relating to the Village, between the Grapevine Newsletters,   

please email clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com  

so, they can be added to the Parish Council email database. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

  

 

 
 

… GGGRRRAAAPPPEEEVVVIIINNNEEE   
Capel-le-Ferne   Village   Newsletter 

JULY 2021 - ISSUE NO: 305 

 

With Government Regulation, it is quite difficult to make any 

plans for future, so please check with each organisation direct to 

clarify events and meetings. 

“WHAT’S ON” IN CAPEL-LE-FERNE 

If you know details of your event in advance, please let Editor know so organisations 
avoid booking same date 

7th Aug Volunteer/new resident welcome lunch (page 2) 

5th Sept GARAGE SAFARI  

25th Sept McMillan Coffee Morning  

11th June 2022 Youth Club Anniversary Party (page 13) 

18th June 2022 VILLAGE FETE  

  

“There’ll be bluebirds over, the  

White Cliffs of Dover,  

Tomorrow,  

Just you wait and see” 

NEWS:  

Remembering Dame Vera Lynn 

one year on  
Wildflowers Over the White Cliffs of 

Dover: Landmarks Renamed in 

Memory of Dame Vera Lynn 

https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil/
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
https://www.dover.gov.uk/News/Press-Releases/2021/Wildflowers-Over-the-White-Cliffs-of-Dover-Landmarks-Renamed-in-Memory-of-Dame-Vera-Lynn.aspx?fbclid=IwAR1Sk0KrOiqKFZhz_kbroUibf2R6KOi8DpU5CXm8cbktPLcJjR0R6NeXiew
https://www.dover.gov.uk/News/Press-Releases/2021/Wildflowers-Over-the-White-Cliffs-of-Dover-Landmarks-Renamed-in-Memory-of-Dame-Vera-Lynn.aspx?fbclid=IwAR1Sk0KrOiqKFZhz_kbroUibf2R6KOi8DpU5CXm8cbktPLcJjR0R6NeXiew
https://www.dover.gov.uk/News/Press-Releases/2021/Wildflowers-Over-the-White-Cliffs-of-Dover-Landmarks-Renamed-in-Memory-of-Dame-Vera-Lynn.aspx?fbclid=IwAR1Sk0KrOiqKFZhz_kbroUibf2R6KOi8DpU5CXm8cbktPLcJjR0R6NeXiew
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STOP PRESS 

Because of the government decision to delay lifting of 

restrictions the volunteer/new resident welcome lunch 

planned for July is now postponed until the 7th August. If 

you are interested in attending, please contact Sally 

Cook on eures1994@yahoo.com or 077304 75838 

PLEA FOR HELP 

The Farmers’ Market runs every Tuesday and our 

volunteers put out tables and chairs, help put out the 

goods for sale and then at midday put everything away 

again.  We really do need help with this, particularly at 

12 o’clock.  It takes only half an hour and if we had four 

volunteers that would mean only half an hour per month.  

If you have half an hour to spare at midday on a 

Tuesday, could you contact Sally on 

eures1994@yahoo.com or 077304 75838 

This month marked a change for the Committee as we 

held an actual meeting in the hall after months of virtual 

Zoom meetings.  It was great to be back together again 

albeit at 2m intervals. It did enable us to concentrate on 

the issues at hand, particularly on improvements for the 

hall.  It was decided to replace the electrics in kitchen 

and small hall for LED fittings and the flat roof, needs to 

be checked out (as we do annually).  Plans are also in 

hand to paint the hall foyer – sometimes the hall takes on 

the appearance of the Forth Bridge. 

The book sale proved successful with an estimated 400 

books sold – the money from refreshments will be going 

to Action on Homelessness for Folkestone.  Thanks 

should go to Roy Mann and an army of volunteers who 

turned up to help.  Following the Government 

announcement to delay lifting of restrictions, the planned 

lunch for new and existing volunteers and residents new 

to the area, has been postponed until August 7th. Anyone 

new to the area over the last 18 months will be welcome.  

We hope to invite some of the hall users to the event, so 

that you can find out about some of the activities 

available at the hall.  Lunch will be served.  Numbers 

will be restricted because of COVID, even if current 

rules are lifted.  So if you are interested, please contact 

Caroline Bunting on c.bunting@btconnect.com or Sally 

Cook on eures1994@yahoo.com.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Farmers’ Market is doing well – we have a new 

cheese stall which will be at the hall every third Tuesday 

in the month.  The better weather has meant, that people 

can take their teas and coffees outside, although we do 

have seating inside now, socially distanced.  We do need 

a meat/deli stall so, if anyone knows someone who 

would be interested, do please let us know.  We are also 

making plans for next year’s village fete – if anyone 

would like to help out, have a stall or generally taken 

part, then contact the trustees or ask for Sally at the 

Farmers’ Market on Tuesday morning. 

More organisations are now using the hall, which means 

that it is more important than ever, that people respect 

the changeover and social distancing rules operating at 

the hall.  Everyone is given extra time for cleaning at the 

moment, and we would ask people to both respect and 

use this, allowing people who have the hall before you to 

leave the hall before you enter.  We are grateful to all 

those who have shown flexibility and consideration for 

others when using the hall.  

At our next meeting, conversation will be centred on the 

Garage Safari, which this year is planned for the 5th 

September.  Further details will be available in next 

month’s Grapevine. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 CAPEL-LE-FERNE VIllaGE HALL 

providing services to the local community 

http://www.capelvillagehall.com     

REGISTERED CHARITY No.281786 

Something to celebrate?     Want to hold a party? 

Need to organise a meeting or training session? 

Want to start a teatime chat group or a new sports club? 

Licenced for most things (except hypnosis and boxing) 

including sale of alcohol, PRS, raffles. 

To view the hall, or make a booking contact  

the letting secretary Sue Leaning on 07939 095880 

Email preferred: fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk 

 

 

RECYCLING - INSIDE THE HALL 
Boxes are provided for: 

Used Stamps for Donkey Sanctuary and 

McMillan Cancer.   

Bottle Tops are also being collected again.         

Please place the above in the relevant 

boxes. 

A big thank you to everyone who puts their 

used stamps in the box in the Village Hall. 

Please carry on for these good causes. 

 

mailto:eures1994@yahoo.com
mailto:eures1994@yahoo.com
mailto:c.bunting@btconnect.com
mailto:eures1994@yahoo.com
http://www.capelvillagehall.com/
mailto:fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE FARMERS MARKET 

Community event run by and for the community 

Every Tuesday 10 am to 12.00 noon. 

Village Hall, Lancaster Avenue, Capel-le-Ferne, 

Folkestone CT18 7LX 

Visit us on Facebook https://www.facebook.com/groups/Capelfarmersmarket/ 
The Farmers Market now consists of: 

Bread and cakes from Farthingloe Farm.  They will also be selling fresh free-range eggs.   

At the Veg Out! Stall, you will find all sorts of yummy day-to-day vegetables, such as Carrots, Onions, 

Potatoes, Salads and Greens.   

On the fruit side of things, we will bring you good ol' Apples, Pears, Grapes, Berries, and exotics such as Jelly 

Coconut, Pomelo, Avocados, and Mangos.  

You will find a selection of Craft Beers brewed in Capel-Le-Ferne by The Brewery of Angels and Demons, 

Ciders from Sittingbourne, and a selection of Wines.  

We also have our own brand of Coffee – This Is Coffee, and a selection of Lost Sheep Coffee Beans and 

Capsules. 

A cheese stall which will be at the hall every third Tuesday in the month.   

Over 700 books (novels) at the Hall. It’s the village “library”!  

All donated and, generates over £500 a year via the honesty box. 

The library is open on a Tuesday during the Farmers Market.  

We can’t accept book donations at other times of the day re: the Pre-school and the safety of the children.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.facebook.com/groups/Capelfarmersmarket/
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CHURCH SERVICES, JULY 2021 Covid-19 advice permitting 

Date Alkham Capel Hougham 

Sunday 4th    

5th Sunday after Trinity 

Evening Prayer  

6.30 pm 

Eucharist  

9.30 am 

Morning Prayer 

11.00 am 

Sunday 11th  

6th Sunday after Trinity 

Eucharist  

9.30 am 

Morning Prayer 

11.00 am 

 

Sunday 18th     

7th Sunday after Trinity 

Morning Prayer 

11.00 am 

Evening Prayer  

 6.00 pm 

Eucharist 9:30 am 

Sunday 25th  

St James the Apostle 

United Parish Eucharist 

10.00 am 

  

If you decide to come to a service please remember to bring a face covering, use sanitizer when you arrive, 
remember to practise social distancing and follow Government guidelines on social contact. Thank you! 

 

…will be back as soon as we can meet again safely.  

Visit our Facebook page - https://www.facebook.com/BeneficeofACH/ 

- for our weekly online services. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

From the vicarage 
Say One For Me – it’s the sort of remark that churchgoers sometimes hear as they set off for church on a Sunday 

morning, usually from a neighbour who’s engaged in gardening or washing the car. It also inspired the title of a 

book that sits on my bookshelf about the fact that there are some people who may not choose to attend church 

themselves but are nevertheless glad that others do. 

For people of faith prayer is as natural as a conversation with a friend. Yet it can be surprisingly controversial. I 

have seen people bristle at the thought that someone might be praying for them. When Richard Dawkins, the 

celebrated biologist and outspoken critic of all things religious suffered a minor stroke a few years ago, the 

Church of England asked for prayers for his recovery on its website – only to be accused by some of ‘trolling’!  

The discussion went on: if prayer works, great! If it’s all nonsense, where’s the harm? There are certainly those 

who are comforted by the thought that others are praying for them – we remember those who have asked for our 

prayers at our services, and others pray for them privately. 

But we live in strange times, and I’ve recently noticed something that I haven’t noticed before: I’ve taken phone 

calls from people who I cannot recall ever having spoken to before, but who having been left stressed and 

anxious by the pandemic want to know that someone is praying for them. 

And judging by some of the messages I’ve received from them, it seems to be working……Brian. 
 

PLEASE NOTE … ST RADIGUND’S CHURCH IS 

AVAILABLE FOR LETTING PURPOSES 

∙ Rates £10 per hour  

(Negotiable for block bookings, local residents). 

∙ PA/Sound system available    ∙ WiFi available 

Booking Policy available from  

Audrey Goaten,  

32 Albany Road, Capel-le-Ferne.  CT18 7LA. 

Tel: 01303 244735.   Email: tryke@audrey47.plus.com 

 

 

https://www.facebook.com/BeneficeofACH/
mailto:tryke@audrey47.plus.com
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NEIGHBOURS HELPING NEIGHBOURS 

CAPEL CARES is available for villagers who 

need help getting to vaccination centres, as 

well as the usual shopping and medical 

appointments. To find out more or to arrange 

please contact Jan on 01303 257003. 

 

100+ Club 
Subscriptions to the 100+ club have now expired and you are invited to take out a subscription for the forthcoming year.  

For the outlay of just £1 per month (£12 for the whole year) you will be entered into a monthly draw for cash prizes - 

£25/£15/£5 each month, doubled at Christmas. The draw usually takes place at the Village Hall Committee Management 

Meeting on the first Tuesday of each month.  Profits go to the continuing refurbishment of the hall. 

To take out a new your subscription, please give this form and your money to  

Caroline Bunting, 3 Crete Road East, Capel-le-Ferne, CT18 7JH 

Cheques should be made payable to ‘Capel-le-Ferne Village Hall’. 

If you know anyone else who would like to join,  

please copy this form or advise Caroline on 07885 406433. 

+++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++ 

 

Name. ........................................................................................... Phone No. .............................................. 

Number will be given .......................................... 

Address. ................................................................................................................................................... 

...............................................................................................Postcode..................................... 

Email address:  ....................................................................................................................... 

 

100+ CLUB 

 

100+ Club JUNE Winners: 

 

1st     Tony Lake 

2nd     Barry Mansfield 

3rd     Sally Cook 

 

Take care and stay safe.  

Contact Caroline Bunting 

c.bunting@btconnect.com 

URGENT & IMMEDIATE RECALL OF *CAT FOOD* 

If you are feeding your cat any of the following dry diets, please 

stop feeding it immediately. For the sake of any doubt, this is cat 

food only, not dog food.  LINK: 

FOLD HILL FOODS LTD IS RECALLING A NUMBER OF PRODUCTS IT 

MANUFACTURES ON BEHALF OF PARTNER BRANDS - Fold Hill : Fold 

Hill 

 

*Pets at Home AVA cat food 

*Sainsbury's own brand cat foods 

*Applaws Cat food 

mailto:c.bunting@btconnect.com
https://www.foldhill.co.uk/fold-hill-foods-ltd-is-recalling-a-number-of-products-it-manufactures-on-behalf-of-partner-brands/?fbclid=IwAR0CTx8Gzj4LFlhoqyRJHVP-S7_6kFpZNvYBOKxSf9mUbbC1vJUkEnO7QEA
https://www.foldhill.co.uk/fold-hill-foods-ltd-is-recalling-a-number-of-products-it-manufactures-on-behalf-of-partner-brands/?fbclid=IwAR0CTx8Gzj4LFlhoqyRJHVP-S7_6kFpZNvYBOKxSf9mUbbC1vJUkEnO7QEA
https://www.foldhill.co.uk/fold-hill-foods-ltd-is-recalling-a-number-of-products-it-manufactures-on-behalf-of-partner-brands/?fbclid=IwAR0CTx8Gzj4LFlhoqyRJHVP-S7_6kFpZNvYBOKxSf9mUbbC1vJUkEnO7QEA
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CAPEL BAPTIST CHURCH 

The Chapel has reopened and for the 

foreseeable future it will be Pam Barr 

leading worship each week. 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

If there are queries regarding these details, 

please call 01303 489006 - Pam Barr 
Please! A reminder that the public are requested 

not to park in front of the gates on Sunday 

mornings as this is a disabled access. 
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Remembering the Few - at the National 

Memorial to the Few 
The support that we have received from you all during these uncertain times 

is something that we will always be so grateful for. It is your support and 

donations that help us continue our work to remember ‘the Few’ in these 

difficult times. 

If you wish to make a donation to the Memorial Trust, please click here for 

more details : http://ow.ly/EkKh50DboEb  

We understand that not everyone is financially able to donate, but there are 

plenty of other ways that you can help. Following us on social media and 

leaving us a lovely Facebook, Google or TripAdvisor review will help the 

Memorial Trust no end!  

Leave a TripAdvisor review here : http://ow.ly/qXU850DboEd 

Leave a Google review here : http://ow.ly/Czku50DboEc  

Leave a Facebook review here : http://ow.ly/o4tO50DboEa 

 

Events listings - LINK 
https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/events-

listings-day-by-day/ 

   
Since reopening The Wing last month, we have loved 

welcoming back so many of you. From catching up 

with our local visitors to meeting some new faces, we 

have enjoyed these long-awaited visits to the 

Memorial. 

Fancy a quick look at what our visitors have been up 

to? Well, here is a selection of great photographs 

taken by our supporters when visiting us recently.  

Thank you for sharing! 

If you’re thinking of paying us a visit, The Wing, café 

and parking are open from 10am to 5pm Wednesday 

to Sunday. The Memorial site itself is open 365 days a 

year to those on foot (access is via the side gate). 

http://ow.ly/FbjR50ESiWw  

 
   

  
How would you like to hold your next meeting in a 

modern, well-lit air-conditioned room with a Hurricane 

parked just outside the venue? 

Or perhaps you would like a view of the French coast with 

your mid-morning coffee?  

Here at the Battle of Britain Memorial, we have great 

facilities with everything you need for your daytime event, 

be it a board meeting, away day, or presentation for up to 

54 guests. 

When it comes to CSR, supporting such a worthwhile 

charity speaks for itself, and the peaceful surroundings of 

this clifftop site make the Memorial site an ideal place for 

‘blue sky’ thinking. 

For further information, please visit 

http://ow.ly/kjvn50F1hVV 

Have you subscribed to our YouTube channel? 

We have a range of fascinating videos for you to watch. As our exclusive series of webinars has kicked off,  

we will regularly be sharing these insightful talks with you over on our channel. 

You can also take a trip down memory lane with footage ranging from a  

Blenheim in flight to our virtual Memorial Day. 

Check out our channel and subscribe here http://ow.ly/jP8r50AuLqx 
 

 
Events at the Battle of Britain Memorial  

New Dover Road (B2011), Capel-le-Ferne,  

CT18 7JJ. Tel: No: 01303 249292 
https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/ 

Newsletter from  

the Battle of Britain Memorial 

Home to the National Memorial to the Few and 

The Scramble Experience 

FOLLOWING LINK TO VIEW 

https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/read-

our-latest-enewsletter/ 
 

Facebook Page: 

https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew 

 

https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew/?__cft__%5b0%5d=AZUbCJh379v5CWsSi60leFCLRMO7LzKhEVzeYaeBhfDoaC0UNORCwQ6HEZ7uvyd8ipMfAvfpOT8XrZo7IgX3sPeHt1n2eP1Rvv2o9biNv4Tha6WwphGzn6Db1Gif_gf3Fv7XInc-eiQWfFhtFB2H52kNybPNo7FAZ8luruD1KZAFXqketEdNG2VlmbF3gYztwu0R6NFUL0d1tSHJXyKlqagwdJOWV1RxjljIqYINSKnP2g&__tn__=-UC%2CP-y-R
https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew/?__cft__%5b0%5d=AZUbCJh379v5CWsSi60leFCLRMO7LzKhEVzeYaeBhfDoaC0UNORCwQ6HEZ7uvyd8ipMfAvfpOT8XrZo7IgX3sPeHt1n2eP1Rvv2o9biNv4Tha6WwphGzn6Db1Gif_gf3Fv7XInc-eiQWfFhtFB2H52kNybPNo7FAZ8luruD1KZAFXqketEdNG2VlmbF3gYztwu0R6NFUL0d1tSHJXyKlqagwdJOWV1RxjljIqYINSKnP2g&__tn__=-UC%2CP-y-R
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=http%3A%2F%2Fow.ly%2FEkKh50DboEb%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR1lU8RW5fGFSS-UDs489Dq9KqQfxpg_QETkYGBQU3CDZwKpk4rSD2XN1HU&h=AT0dWr2iqCATRzwrO41yzfCBZayEyH20ZvxXY2VbzRp43dtIlo6zELfnxVgyXDxQ_0QKUANXBnvIu74tptsi0ftxmq8H7zHBo8Q90MflQAMXiujFzWjmMHvQMi8ZLQZTjg&__tn__=-UK-y-R&c%5b0%5d=AT1H0lK6DXgsRVxcAYZv-NXyD0mh7SDEwr4p58leGMMSJuJEabVYFRr4i0M3NobZ-Q3ZOh6If6oYpOSkettaBwn8CLOI_wPaK79nas52VZpt5nLeQX3xDMeL3ANYfCEp6206B04ACsCOv8KIFiquwxMRoGXUQlrKpdgnZRV3NvKALGAqOsawVkKjurrTi3n4cnAaCjx6tbSCSW9jcK3l2_wq5qqgoBitWhM-gUhjSsvo_xarIU5nWyNjhqAvv8PL
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=http%3A%2F%2Fow.ly%2FqXU850DboEd%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR1ErEXUyk9NthsXEDHLRqZRII8niqwZv8O-wC7EaTkFY_ks3gJI7PH-ZvI&h=AT2wevdH0BqN4514EUesDN_Jx6JZP0Br3LC5bPQdI9w8f7EfmBUTfgPOh3PAEujrGtdpeqjFKzHhec9q2o6AOVQAzIqLjvm3KKIO0qry7KncMHM9JnpNOUuMvdF-0QC10Q&__tn__=-UK-y-R&c%5b0%5d=AT1H0lK6DXgsRVxcAYZv-NXyD0mh7SDEwr4p58leGMMSJuJEabVYFRr4i0M3NobZ-Q3ZOh6If6oYpOSkettaBwn8CLOI_wPaK79nas52VZpt5nLeQX3xDMeL3ANYfCEp6206B04ACsCOv8KIFiquwxMRoGXUQlrKpdgnZRV3NvKALGAqOsawVkKjurrTi3n4cnAaCjx6tbSCSW9jcK3l2_wq5qqgoBitWhM-gUhjSsvo_xarIU5nWyNjhqAvv8PL
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=http%3A%2F%2Fow.ly%2FCzku50DboEc%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR1ubqwLmr1uxk2OYMzh_XuWsKLIkoOfFCMGiqn0qY8K1lMeYfD56IIrMcE&h=AT1YIUMgvJi9XyviZYrXGc7jEBtUi5yLEs62CVLwdwQWsIVC5aDZoMikEz61zp0GvRa3_T5G74e6U1DNRPBot8MB__VltAWO4owaxyevbp8BHD3Fa75Uo6Ie5QgeD20Wjg&__tn__=-UK-y-R&c%5b0%5d=AT1H0lK6DXgsRVxcAYZv-NXyD0mh7SDEwr4p58leGMMSJuJEabVYFRr4i0M3NobZ-Q3ZOh6If6oYpOSkettaBwn8CLOI_wPaK79nas52VZpt5nLeQX3xDMeL3ANYfCEp6206B04ACsCOv8KIFiquwxMRoGXUQlrKpdgnZRV3NvKALGAqOsawVkKjurrTi3n4cnAaCjx6tbSCSW9jcK3l2_wq5qqgoBitWhM-gUhjSsvo_xarIU5nWyNjhqAvv8PL
http://ow.ly/o4tO50DboEa?fbclid=IwAR0Jr0iSldM_30V2FjohdkA8Vdj9WQmhsRykZLDuo7XzxSe9bTS3Z5PBAEM
https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/events-listings-day-by-day/
https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/events-listings-day-by-day/
http://ow.ly/FbjR50ESiWw?fbclid=IwAR1YyqwBBATaBsoIqp8wbwyo0cFl-kAT3SAGLutTkImlsuR6qajJ-u4KW-w
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=http%3A%2F%2Fow.ly%2Fkjvn50F1hVV%F0%9F%8C%B9%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR3dFfgzdSoNvkgygVtmwL3HByenhvf1fvjo9kp7WJ706Qs3QvIuu1mM1cY&h=AT2Vo6Um9lCtE8meHb90hge9LR8Jec6PnR1usvM5_V4taf2hwFK7M2cHEk8taSQEwjXVzVXUBAzG5g13woG4CXz6HRGlIvAzyZqqW3LpwzND1j7vlZcSZ_ZRkNcUbbDyCQ&__tn__=-UK-y-R&c%5b0%5d=AT2yJaaGJZWqRbAIJ7CSyrz5kYOQuZNYy-DDlbGtUY8Py_P3L5ggvVLMGdB9N4txF3kvwYD5n0krY8zb8zQT9wK7s1CgYUfC2uRu7N7mkQW9NkwJn5h_Ziy9EHlPazWSNWARj__McLVLi2R5516YEuC1E0P9AMYCSNTIxYsDnfmWLuPrYZW9UC1ilwrCxSoL5yxfwTbr-Tn9YKOXhGcLs6MpVLEi-oU-o1eddW2c6LKmCLR0KeAcCt1qACAc07jJ
http://ow.ly/jP8r50AuLqx?fbclid=IwAR2tnT5GSnh3XSGsTf92DIfZkZnKd_w_1iP5kJXa2PgyYpKXRIyjrZYLna4
https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/
https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/read-our-latest-enewsletter/
https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/read-our-latest-enewsletter/
https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE  EVENING WI 
 

 

 
Hello everyone, Well the weather has certainly improved 

with the glorious sunshine, even if it is a bit too hot for 

some of us. At long last a chance to sort out the garden 

and do a few little repairs outside.  Next on my list will 

be to get some paint and start doing a bit of painting to 

spruce up the fences, bench and bird table and then after 

that to pot up some seedlings.  That should keep me 

occupied and stay out of trouble for a while. The 

sunflower seeds we were given haven’t done too well.  

Some of them just didn’t do anything, others poked their 

heads up above the soil and then did a disappearing act, 

while some just got a bit straggly then keeled over and 

then died on me.  But, I still have 4 that are surviving at 

the moment, how long for I will have to wait and see. It 

will be interesting to see at the July Garden meeting who 

has grown the tallest sunflower. 
I think we are all hoping that Mr Boris doesn’t change 

his mind and delay the dates we have for the group 

meetings.  We are so looking forward to, with all our 

plans, to meet up. 

 

 
 

If we are allowed and the date hasn’t been put back, our 

first meeting will be outside in Carolyn’s Garden on the 

22nd June.  We will have to be careful to still keep our 

distance from each other. It will be so nice to find out 

just what everyone has been up to and what new hobbies 

they may have found, or any renovations around the 

house they might have done.  Or, like probably most of 

us, clearing out clothes and odd things we no longer need 

that are usually hiding at the back of cupboards, along 

with the odd spider. It will be good when Jean has her 

big jumble sale which, looks like it might be a real 

bumper one or, it could even mean having to have two 

with so much stuff, and of course if and when it can go 

ahead. 

Once we have had all our garden meetings perhaps, we 

can get a bit bolder and eventually get together in the hall 

once again, especially when the weather starts to cool off 

in the Autumn. 

Looking forward to seeing everyone at our first meeting. 

 

================================================================================== 
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The Capel Ramblers  

 
Visit our website  

www.capelramblers.co.uk 

 

Pro Services – Paul Relf Optimum Services 

4 Queen’s Lea, West Hougham, CT15 7BJ. 

Tel: 01304 214166.  Mobile: 07787 910961 

paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk 

Garden & Property Maintenance Services 

& Handyman -  

No job too small  

Fencing, Decking, Pointing, Brick-work repair, 

Carpentry, Guttering, Diamond hole drilling,  

Pressure washing, Decorating, Kitchen fitting,  

Worktop fitting, Shed repair, Concreting, Etc.,  

PLEASE ENQUIRE FOR ANY 

JOBS NOT LISTED 

 

 
Most of us enjoy the hot weather, 

however, when it's hot for too long - 

there can be health risks. 

Here are some tips to cope during a 

heatwave: 

Look out for those who may struggle to 

keep themselves cool and hydrated, such 

as older people, those with underlying 

health conditions and those living alone. 

Drink plenty of fluids and avoid alcohol 

Never leave anyone in a closed, parked 

vehicle - especially infants, young 

children or animals. 

For more top tips, visit nhs.uk website: 

https://bit.ly/2REsYKC 
 

http://www.capelramblers.co.uk/
mailto:paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk
https://www.facebook.com/NHSwebsite/?__cft__%5b0%5d=AZWVos7ZInFZiOgZAXNe_jayIZt_iaHFxfTUClHccQ4sgVWCpKoRelyqrWdaVnpccQtZnjbnfRQfuICeHO6bYIfKQsMffbWm6aA88NU6TlY50YI4VT3l7YXG8YuLRvSOuW-eDNUUg1meofsvBsZA64mVp-DapRtDYQYKBrC5wMTZ1kqiStTdztBO9ZMr2r71SiUEpUKhzd4ufgAo_0Dz2kuHtsTIlmDXy7P3KfjafonoyQ&__tn__=kK-y-R
https://bit.ly/2REsYKC?fbclid=IwAR0wozmbIQh2_9r39d4v8AydZc1-Em4JZEhUqJejRJbE550azO75dcCF5gM
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE PARISH COUNCIL 
FACEBOOK PAGE  

FOR UPDATES ON VILLAGE EVENTS  

AND INFORMATION   

https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil 

If you know someone that does not do Facebook, but would welcome receiving email updates and notifications 

relating to the Village, between the printed and delivered Grapevine Newsletters,   

please email clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com so they can be added to the Parish Council email database. 

Summary of some items decided under Delegated Powers  

Requests from public to address the Council, plus 

Surgery and Other Feedback: ● Items raised were 

discussed virtually by Councillors under related entries.  

Traffic Management and Highways: ● Dover Hill 

and traffic improvement works ● See Page 11. 
      Planning: ●  https://www.dover.gov.uk/Home.aspx 

>Planning>Applications>View-Applications>Decisions 

Neighbourhood Watch: ● May monthly update from 

PCSO circulated to members and on Facebook 

Page/Email database for information.  

Playing Field and Equipment: ● Monitoring report of 

all equipment, shared with Councillors.  See Page 11 

for update on new equipment and replacement of wet-

pour surfaces. 

Capel Cares: Page 5. 

Other: 

● Speed Watch: Refresher meeting held and turnout of 

existing volunteers was encouraging. Waiting a public 

meeting date, to carry out recruitment. 

● Grapevine Newsletter:  No report. 

● “Unsung-Heroes”: Seven (7) nominees received 

their bouquet of flowers and cup-cakes.  See Page 11. 

● More Matters Concerning Parish: 

➢ Land South of Old Dover Road: Earth moving 

works on land junction Old/New Dover Road 

(Dover end) being monitored.  

➢ “Village in the Clouds” History Book: Reprinting 

of 50 copies now taken place and in stock.  

➢ Training/workshops/seminars:  Received by 

Councillors and some were attended online by 

either Councillors or Clerk:  

 

FOR INFORMATION ... The Historic Board on the 

Playing Field boundary has now been refurbished 

by a local painter and decorator, Gifford Haworth, 

as advertised in Grapevine Newsletter. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

As soon as all restrictions are lifted, restarting 

surgeries will be given consideration. 

Surgeries, when they return, are attended by the 

Chairperson and Clerk of the Parish Council. 

 

We are planning to restart with a 

meeting every two (2) months, starting on  

THURSDAY, 29th JULY from 7.30pm. 

Note: Different evening and week! 

Meetings will be in the large hall  

to allow for social distancing. 

If attending,  

please wear a face covering until seated.   

Hand sanitizer will be available. 

Please ensure you provide,  

“Track & Trace” details. 

Weather permitting, windows and doors 

will be opened for fresh-air. 

Thank you. 
 

MINUTES/DECISIONS/AGENDAS ARE 

AVAILABLE ON THE PARISH COUNCIL 

WEBSITE 

https://www.capellefernepc.org.uk/ 

ALL PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS WILL 

BE OPEN TO THE PUBLIC.  

IF YOU WISH TO ATTEND AND ADDRESS 

THE COUNCILLORS,  

PLEASE INFORM CLERK. 

Further information on any of the above  

or to contact Parish Council,  

please write to Parish Clerk,  

39 Victoria Road, Capel-le-Ferne  

or Tel: 01303 259564.   

Email:  clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

 

 

https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
https://www.dover.gov.uk/Home.aspx
https://www.capellefernepc.org.uk/
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
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JUNIOR PLAY AREA 

New Toddler Climbing Equipment and Replacement of Wet-pour Surfaces, have been “pencilled in” with 

Contractors.  Planning Permission decision is anticipated for early July and works will commence, as and when 

Contractors can programme them in.   

Self-closures to be installed to gates in Junior Play Area and Skatepark due to reports of constantly left open, 

and a recent incident of defecating in Play Area. 

TRAFFIC MANAGEMENT - HIGHWAY IMPROVEMENT PLAN 
The Plan can be viewed on our website: https://www.capellefernepc.org.uk/wp-

content/uploads/2020/10/CAPEL-Highways-Improvement-Plan-KCC-Update-14102020.pdf 

 The traffic survey results Have now been accessed by Kent Highways.  They have 

stated: “Capel Street results were considered as “very poor”, but as it is not an accident 

hotspot, having investigated the crash data for the last three years (up to 31/12/2020) 

and there are no reported incidents, the area does not meet the criteria for a flash sign”.  

Decisions are still under discussion for costings and include; The Councillors are 

considering the above as it is felt, there is now a need to improve on the latest 

suggestions; The positions of 20mph repeater signs at a height of 2.1m; slow markings 

with additional road markings (dragon’s teeth) and other option requested, to be 

considered, a reduction in carriageway width in short sections, with priority from one 

direction.  Further 20mph roundels in the side roads, where they junction with the 

B2011. Speed surveys on B2011 were disappointing being accessed from “acceptable 

to good”.  Further traffic management on this road to be investigated again in future. 

Parish Council funding will be considered accordingly for all above.  

Dover Hill traffic improvement works: Phase 1 works at top of hill, new crossing etc., completed.  Phase 2, to 

alter the single file position, new signage and arrester bed works still to be carried out – date still unknown. 

 

ALL OUR NOMINATED CAPEL-LE-FERNE “UNSUNG HEROES” 

have now been presented with flowers and cup-cakes by Parish Councillors; Philippa Seager, Tony Lake 
(Chairman) and Keith Pilcher (Vice Chairman). Our sincere grateful thanks to you all as helpers and 

volunteers; Alison (Capel Pre-school), Angela, Jan, Lynn & Colin, Lynne & Paul, Maureen and Steve, who all 
helped out in different ways in our Village during unprecedented times over the lockdowns. 

This was an initiative sponsored by the PARISH COUNCIL  
and supported by CAPEL FLORAL SERVICES and TORI'S CAKES 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

The Capel Pre-school girls definitely enjoyed  
the cupcakes   Tori's Cakes.  

Thank you xxx 
 

https://www.capellefernepc.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/CAPEL-Highways-Improvement-Plan-KCC-Update-14102020.pdf
https://www.capellefernepc.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/CAPEL-Highways-Improvement-Plan-KCC-Update-14102020.pdf
https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil/?__cft__%5b0%5d=AZXtDWjNtznA9ZLMmJP1Aj6PFONVmVVkYPTiovQ2P5EWcEfQ18LxQl3__sqHBAAc9JGtwf8-_KPMxAb3aBJB7e1ULrcC_yqKua82aDGQ3TlRGm4UbhWuCRoDkCXD2P-RgcKuR6MsF9LB-HXb5FSqmY86IpuKUqadbxKUPcBi3j164y1d-QYwyS8wFnH--HXPkyk&__tn__=%3C%2CP-R
https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil/?__cft__%5b0%5d=AZXtDWjNtznA9ZLMmJP1Aj6PFONVmVVkYPTiovQ2P5EWcEfQ18LxQl3__sqHBAAc9JGtwf8-_KPMxAb3aBJB7e1ULrcC_yqKua82aDGQ3TlRGm4UbhWuCRoDkCXD2P-RgcKuR6MsF9LB-HXb5FSqmY86IpuKUqadbxKUPcBi3j164y1d-QYwyS8wFnH--HXPkyk&__tn__=%3C%2CP-R
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BE AWARE and STAY ALERT 

 

Our PCSO and COMMUNITY WARDEN  

are sending this message urging people to make a 

proper report if contacting them. 

PLEASE ensure you leave your Name and Contact 

details, so they can get back to you to follow up on 

reports you make. 

The PCSO can’t take action, unless they receive an 

official report, either online or by calling 101,  

e.g., issuing a Section 59 notice for careless or 

inconsiderate driving, which could ultimately lead to 

the vehicle being seized, or any other incident that 

needs attention from them.  

Thank you for your help! 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Doorstep criminals active in #Dover.  

We have received a report that a vulnerable Dover 

resident  

was targeted by rogue traders (driving a black Land 

Rover Discovery)  

telling her she needed work one on the roof and fascias. 

BEWARE  

> Never respond to cold callers at your door. 

> Report any suspicious cold callers in your area to  

   Kent Police on 101. 

> Dial 999 if you feel threatened. 

> If you need work done, use verified and safe traders  

on Trading Standards Checked: https://bit.ly/36L3H2O. 

Alert friends and family 
 

When purchasing tickets, pay by credit card 

where possible as it offers better buyer protection 

in case anything goes wrong. 

Credit card or payment services such as PayPal 

give you a better chance of recovering your money 

if you become a victim of fraud. 

Always avoid paying for tickets by bank transfer, 

especially if buying from someone you don’t 

know. 

https://www.actionfraud.police.uk/ticketfraud 

For advice and to report issues to KCC Trading 

Standards contact 

Citizens Advice consumer helpline  

on 0808 223 1133 

Consumer Advice scams action line   

on 0808 250 5050 

Monday to Friday from 9am to 5pm. 

 
REPORT SUSPICIOUS ACTIVITY  

Call 999 if: 

* a serious offence is in progress or has just     

   been committed. 

* someone is in immediate danger or harm. 

* property is in danger of being damaged. 

* a serious disruption to the public is likely. 

Call 101 for non-emergency enquiries. 

Or online 

https://www.kent.police.uk/contact/af/contact-us/ 

 

https://www.facebook.com/hashtag/dover?__eep__=6&__cft__%5b0%5d=AZW4Bq5ObxgJSmftL-PLoVmKV8nUm8icyUGBIfOOK-7Ma2xVdWzN2hXYsw6GNwLyt8juJf7juT0Q6U1-7vlFkwkwDxDC6h_qN1CkRl9VfR_aVIMXvOXdyff26-fc-67Owrla6hGFEaw9r4L_-YGYGFQS13cdbjHachDrQeNFLbd76cyNFn8eju0Lc_t6szqc1UWdixKWmmkZM0uHpTmfOLHM-xHGOsANBc7-YWImZDywVQ&__tn__=*NK-y-R
https://www.facebook.com/kentpolice/?__cft__%5b0%5d=AZW4Bq5ObxgJSmftL-PLoVmKV8nUm8icyUGBIfOOK-7Ma2xVdWzN2hXYsw6GNwLyt8juJf7juT0Q6U1-7vlFkwkwDxDC6h_qN1CkRl9VfR_aVIMXvOXdyff26-fc-67Owrla6hGFEaw9r4L_-YGYGFQS13cdbjHachDrQeNFLbd76cyNFn8eju0Lc_t6szqc1UWdixKWmmkZM0uHpTmfOLHM-xHGOsANBc7-YWImZDywVQ&__tn__=kK-y-R
https://bit.ly/36L3H2O?fbclid=IwAR2pOJV9T3tUIsWwptWgaJsrW7NV3TGyOiVxF3QQhK6-u2LfblErszdYObw
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.actionfraud.police.uk%2Fticketfraud%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR0wozmbIQh2_9r39d4v8AydZc1-Em4JZEhUqJejRJbE550azO75dcCF5gM&h=AT2NDqU9y1w9ajZP2rHrjTRajuODoJ--AZFJ3IzgjazxilfEGwXo8fOTIPKXIRPJ0fzHPtNcofqR0jVfAfIEm4gP0DrgWmGD2VECaiEte4kgqSsQq5Nw2jMwoHeSjI5CSQ&__tn__=-UK-y-R&c%5b0%5d=AT21T0X-lazYKZS4QbCf69QhYnlYvtE4P8s0TNC8dIhi59X3AP6ZcYRcWvCZU4gtd15ekqqghRuDAUOUYV_9wXDm1Oq4NMbQvlf8-6fe4PRIfqAR4hWQ0bd7wpAIrAVov2ZMAYbiDEYVOYc_BG4MHyotRSGBfQpRn0sGHno6UMNcno4Iz9IoeUIUIZ07acW-zqGD6yTvVFQxVnBpwC5fBudad4DlRm6HEKcDp-tqiCsFrW54lS_qfM4l
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/consumer/get-more-help/if-you-need-more-help-about-a-consumer-issue/
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/consumer/
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/consumer/get-more-help/if-you-need-more-help-about-a-consumer-issue/
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/scamsaction/
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/scamsaction/
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/scamsaction/
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.kent.police.uk%2Fcontact%2Faf%2Fcontact-us%2F%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR1gfBBBSqINWaNsM5lCAVYuLyhMT-98H2FvX5AypRG1Dew9DNFLcY1USoo&h=AT2WvFB5DrWdphl-HRGqGJZh-BWpPZ5y6okg3oJAdDZHf-xCYw8iZPANdcU7KyYajEs8qoaO8pTJVgGC3JhDLA3al_zF3Fev_V3oEuuQINAlULTi_gveScqCTRl2s0AmMA&__tn__=-UK-R&c%5b0%5d=AT1YUmrjaQ3sEqU-6mTyL4ytcON7quu4PYSjOwlmEeSCEDcXcs7yT7tE_nDbjw9vRaSjSeyGzqfKSAtjkvhlw4nrdTWZIOckq2pzwQP-RfHIhL2FFeU-G91_2GnH58ke99wSHwOl96G8yzZH3fx8YD5kcLmA4QcVT7Zekup9H4GN2cLmePucmTbcgI7OL84
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE 

GARDENERS’ 

ASSOCIATION 

 

One more thing, 

we hope to put  

the Summer Show  

on 10th July, 2021 

all being well. 

 

The Capel Gardeners Committee have decided to Cancel the Summer Show  

and all Monthly Meetings, until further notice.  

But as Chairman, we will be back, look forward to seeing you all soon. 

Regards, Brian Castle 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

URGENT UPDATE 

14th June 21: 
Further to update from the 

Government, on the Covid rules 

"release" date being delayed by 4 

weeks, we are very sorry to say 

that we are now unable to open 

Youth Club as planned next 

week.  The 4-week delay takes us 

to the end of the summer term 

and start of the summer holidays, 

so will not be re-opening now 

until September.  

We are as frustrated as you and 

your children will be, but we 

really have no choice. 

We will be having a leader 

planning meeting combined with 

our AGM on 2nd September, at 

the Village Hall, and will be 

planning to open Youth Club on 

Thursday, 16th September - 

subject to any further updates 

from the Government. 

Have a safe and enjoyable 

summer break.  

See you in September. 
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• Windows 

• Carpets 

• Gutter clearing/repairing 

• Fascias and lastics 

• Commercial & Domestic 

• Offices 
• Jet washing     

    patios/decking 
 

Please call or email to book  

or for a quote: 
 

Landline: 01303 778257 
Mobile: 0777 584 8809 

Email:  
smartcleaning1313@gmail.com 

 

 

 
 

 

 

mailto:smartcleaning1313@gmail.com
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You can now book your COVID-19 vaccine. 
Find out more. nhs.uk/covid-vaccination 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Capel Short Mat Bowls News 
Contacts 

Barry……………257157      Wendy………….259120  

Ros……….…….255862 

================================================ 

Bowls Club Announcement 

Welcome back to all our bowlers, now that Tuesday night and Wednesday afternoon games have resumed. 

The Committee has decided to hold an AGM on 20th July, so we can plan our way forward. 

We will meet in the main hall at 7.30pm, social distancing will be observed.  

Masks must be worn whilst moving about in the hall, but can be taken off when you are seated.  

Please check in for track and trace at the hall entrance. 

If anyone has a proposal to put forward, please let a committee member know  

or put it on the notice board. 

Notice to new comers to the village 

If you would like to come along to any of our bowls sessions, to try out the game of short mat bowls, 

 please do.   

We meet on a Tuesday evening at 7.30pm or a Wednesday afternoon at 2pm. 

See how the game is played and join in. 
 

Keep Safe, be good and get jabbed  

and phone Barry or Rachel. 
 

As the position on confirmed vaccination sites will change over time, 

please go to the published information on the KMCCG website: 

https://www.kentandmedwayccg.nhs.uk/your-health/coronavirus/covid19vaccine 

The KMCCG website is being regularly updated with information 

and includes a page of frequently asked questions:  

https://www.kentandmedwayccg.nhs.uk/your-health/coronavirus/covid19vaccine/covid-19-vaccination-

programme-frequently-asked-questions 

 

http://nhs.uk/covid-vaccination?fbclid=IwAR1lqZAV010W3_WA9RY4PddY3g9wEfCv1zhF3UgTBvAPiC-nOv4M_EV6lDs
https://www.kentandmedwayccg.nhs.uk/your-health/coronavirus/covid19vaccine
https://www.kentandmedwayccg.nhs.uk/your-health/coronavirus/covid19vaccine/covid-19-vaccination-programme-frequently-asked-questions
https://www.kentandmedwayccg.nhs.uk/your-health/coronavirus/covid19vaccine/covid-19-vaccination-programme-frequently-asked-questions
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NOTICE OF PUBLIC RIGHTS  

AND PUBLICATION OF UNAUDITED  

ANNUAL GOVERNANCE & ACCOUNTABILITY RETURN 

ACCOUNTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2021 

Link to view: https://www.capellefernepc.org.uk/council-accounts/ 

 

  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.capellefernepc.org.uk/council-accounts/?fbclid=IwAR2WegVuRgZqIAlb-6KKuboysOl_3_Cs_GUP4cRJolOS_UjicNlxAf1eB4A
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The Riverside Centre in Dover 

(formerly Age Concern) 

I am the manager of  

The Riverside Centre in Dover (formerly Age Concern).   

We deliver from our centre for the residents of  

Dover and surrounding villages.   

We are a registered charity (1143453) and are letting the residents of  

Capel-Le -Ferne know what we do and the services that we offer such as  

meal deliveries, chiropody, information & advise. 

The Riverside Centre is now open for day care services. 

Due to the changes with socially distancing we are having to change the way in which we operate.  The number 

of people that can use the centre per day is now reduced, therefore there will not be the facility to drop in.  All 

people using the centre have been allocated a day to attend and have formed bubbles, therefore attending with 

the same people each week.  We do have very limited spaces left for day care services – to check for availability.  

please call the centre on 01304 207268. 

Facilities at the day centre include a snack bar where you can purchase food & drink (to include takeaway items) 

and a 2-course lunch.  Activities are currently limited whilst we are practicing being COVID-19 safe. 

Lunch Club 

Lunch and a hot drink.  As numbers are limited it is advisable to book in advance for this lunch club. 

I look forward to hearing from you.  Kind regards, Maggie Paterson, Centre Manager 

The Riverside Centre, Maison Dieu Gardens, Dover, Kent, CT16 1RL 

Tel: 01304 207268. Email: centremanager@riversidedover.org.uk   Website: www.riversidedover.org.uk 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Our Speed Watch Team of Volunteers have restarted,  

following a refresher training meeting last week.  

Their first session was held on Wednesday, 16th June  

on New Dover Road (B2011).  

7 Speeders were reported to Kent Police during 10am-11am. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PLEASE ASK OTHERS TO JOIN OUR GROUP 

LINK https://communityspeedwatch.org 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

mailto:centremanager@riversidedover.org.uk
https://www.riversidedover.org.uk/
https://communityspeedwatch.org/?fbclid=IwAR2rBg0uU7-jpSMbp1t-nEJKq6feBDfki2ZSNfpW3EBjgOL0W-04hzC2XBM
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Found loitering in the play area this morning.  

Have been added to Preschools’ lost property box @ Village Hall,  

if anyone would like to be reunited with them  

 

 

 

 

 

Busy Bees! 

This is the time of year that bees swarm, you may find 

some in your garden. As a beekeeper myself, I am more 

than happy to come and collect a swarm  

and find another home for them. 

If you find a swarm in your garden or out walking, could 

you contact me on the number below to arrange a 

convenient time for collection. 

If other beekeepers wish to collect swarms in and around 

Capel, please forward your name and phone number.  

I can then add you to the ‘swarm collection list’. 

Jamie, 07725 997859 

 

Her Majesty The Queen will celebrate her 

Platinum Jubilee from  

  Thursday 2nd - Sunday 5th June 2022   

The weekend will provide an opportunity for 

communities throughout the UK to come together to 

celebrate this historic milestone.  Events will include: 

Trooping the Colour. 

Lighting of Platinum Jubilee Beacons. 

Service of Thanksgiving @StPaulsLondon. 

A live concert ‘Platinum Party at the Palace’. 

The Big Jubilee Lunch. 

The Platinum Jubilee Pageant. 

Head to platinumjubilee.royal.uk to find out more. 

 

 

C S Nash Carpentry 

All carpentry works. 
 

 

Specialise in fitted wardrobes, 

fitted kitchens, built-in storage 

and shelving units 
 

Contact Colin on  

07545061696 
 

Tai Chi 
 

Relax and get fit! 
 

Thursdays, 6 – 7 PM 

Capel-le-Ferne Village Hall 

For details contact Anna Dashwood 

01304 205 405 / 07736 849 194  

www.pfstaichi.com 
 

 

   

 

https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=http%3A%2F%2Fplatinumjubilee.royal.uk%2F%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR1YyqwBBATaBsoIqp8wbwyo0cFl-kAT3SAGLutTkImlsuR6qajJ-u4KW-w&h=AT3Bze3NVx_azSb1zM3jen7Njkhrd_0S0tn5khX3oxFi7qQQ6XJasW369HuHwA_xkNjerhItshg0e2yUwRD9jDh5jlKCHwhQ2WbQ4Oe7X5hpUPUVEu_1SaUA5cwHzYmuQA&__tn__=-UK-y-R&c%5b0%5d=AT39fe48zAZ1DdeIGCRmFkxGt5TwFGOj74hGsfiGm5lub3kVw3O2WrznCHKzrCyl2syPMe4HbnmsQxVIY5dq9BCEEvtz5Y1BufkturARshfvo019hjmdDULgclczoz5WR-9ZBlGTq-c35YK90s2oAqtQ7I9ONOJY4jikrmrhjpn0E_QLciHm6BHl8rCdzPF7wHlIo0gU-nIPRTF_G3-blcthVgvRlUEs6pYWHMXdt4EXUz8ED9DwWGpJ
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USEFUL CONTACTS INCLUDING  

ACTIVITIES & CLUBS  

CONTACT NAMES TELEPHONE  

NUMBER 

Police Community Safety Officers Megan Keehner Kent Police 101 

Community Warden  Jan Henry 07811271303  Email: 

jan.henry@kent.gov.uk  

Parish Council Chair Anthony Lake 01303 489544 

Parish Council Clerk Maureen Leppard 01303 259564  Email: 

clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

Village Hall 

Webmaster/Chairperson 
Sally Cook 253838 / 07730475838 

Village Hall Maintenance Brian Wilson 627172/07916258684 

Village Hall Committee Secretary Alison Cloake alison.cloake2@btopenworld.com  

Village Hall Committee Lettings   Sue Leaning 

(email preferred) 

07939 095880  Email: 

fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk 

Village Hall Farmers’ Market  Sally Cook 253838 / 07730475838 

Village Hall Committee Treasurer Sarah Leonard  sarahbridgeland74@hotmail.co.uk 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Roy Mann 07725943261 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Jerry Watson 07811987254 

Village Hall Committee Trustee 

100+ Club/Vice Chairperson 

Caroline Bunting Email: c.bunting@btconnect.com 

07885 406433 

Bridge Club Bob Jones 01233 756362 

Brownies Register on 

website 

https://www.girlguiding.org.uk/wha

t-we-do/brownies-7-10/ 

Capel Baptist Church Pam Barr 01303 489006 

Capel Cares Janet Milliken 01303 257003 

Capel Ramblers Bob Mothersele 01303 250931 

Divas Dance Rebecca Uden 01303 893650 

Fit Friends – Pilates Pam Vivien 01303 244322 

Gardeners Association Vanessa Cook 

Jean Tanton 

01303 256106 

01303 255982 

Household Bill Savers Phil & Karoline 

Taylor 01303 246887 

Judo Colin Carrott 01303 211594 / 07917131571 

Playgroup Alison Cloake 07977 838609 

Remote Control Car Club Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Short Mat Bowls Ros Chandler 01303 255862 

St Radigunds Church Rev Brian 

Williams 
01303 243784 

St Radigunds Church Hall Events John Oliver 01303 251403 

St Radigunds Church Hall 

Bookings 

Audrey Goaten 
01303 244735 

St Radigunds Players and Choir Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Tai Chi Anna 01304 205405 

Twinning Association Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Welcome to Village Letter Jackie Watson 01303 258865 

WI  Caroline Bunting 07885 406433 

Youth Club Simon Withey 07860803767 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE 

WILDLIFE FACEBOOK 

PAGE - SEARCH   

Capel-Le-Ferne Wildlife 

 AND JOIN OTHER 

RESIDENTS DISCUSSING 

ALL THE WILDLIFE  

IN OUR VILLAGE 

 

SIGHTLOSS GROUP: 

The Folkestone Macular Society 

Support Group meets on the last 

Friday each month from 10:30am 

to noon at  

The View Hotel, 30-32 Clifton Rd, 

Folkestone CT20 2EF.  

All welcome. Meeting other people 

with macular disease helps you 

understand your condition, share 

information about treatments and 

stay independent. For more 

information call Margaret on 

01303 226 877 or email:  

help@macularsociety.org 

 

 

 

Shepway Writers Group 

Are you interested in creative 

writing?   

Now's your chance to put pen to 

paper and write short stories, 

poetry, or even that book you've 

been meaning to write.   

Our informal group meets every 

month in Folkestone. It's free to 

join, so why not come along  

and give it a go? 

Contact Graham on 01303 470229 

or 07722 560702. 

 

KNIT & NATTER, REECE 

ADAMS HOUSE,  

CAULDHAM CLOSE. 
EVERY THURSDAY,  

2pm - 4pm.  Everyone Welcome!   
For more  

information  

contact  

Maggie 01303 245046. 

 

mailto:jan.henry@kent.gov.uk
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
mailto:alison.cloake2@btopenworld.com
mailto:fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk
mailto:sarahbridgeland74@hotmail.co.uk
mailto:c.bunting@btconnect.com
https://www.girlguiding.org.uk/what-we-do/brownies-7-10/
https://www.girlguiding.org.uk/what-we-do/brownies-7-10/
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
mailto:help@macularsociety.org
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CAPEL VEHICLE SERVICES 
All makes of cars serviced and repaired. 

MOT’s & repairs, mechanical and welding. 

Tyres, Exhausts, Batteries Supplied & Fitted 

Competitive rates.  No VAT. 

Friendly efficient service 

Call John Horne 01303 255894 
Local free collection and delivery available if required 

 

 

 

LOCKSMITHS 
Opening hours:   Mon-Fri, 9am – 6pm 

Saturday, 9.30am – 1.30pm 

No call out charge – 24 hours, 7 days 

All types of locks open-supplied-fitted. 

Boarding Service - Emergency Repairs. 

Key Cutting.  Domestic & Commercial.  

Shutters, Grilles, Bars, Safes.  

 01303 210057 / 07938599863 

 

 
 

NO JANUARY ISSUE       Items for August 2021 issue to be with  

Maureen Leppard (Editor) at 39 Victoria Road, Capel-le-Ferne CT18 7LT,  

(Tel: 01303 259564) or Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com  

by 6pm, Sunday, 18th July 2021.          

PLEASE NOTE IT IS EDITOR’S DECISION ON FINAL CONTENT 

 

 

 

 

G B Haworth 
   

      Painter & Decorator 

      Interior & Exterior 

   Free Estimates Capel - 244206 

  
 

  
 

 

FITTING CREATIONS 

BLINDS – CURTAINS – SHUTTERS 

         
Friendly Family Business 

Local to you 
 

01303 894882       07506 144427 

www.fittingcreations.com 

info@fittingcreations.com 

 
 

 

 

GRAPEVINE ADVERTISING from 1st April 2021 
This space could be advertising your commercial /business 

venture or, non-village organisation event. 

Size 9cm x 3.5cm     £13.00               

Size 9cm x 7cm        £20.00 

Size 9cm x 13cm       £28.00.   

Size 20cm x 13cm - £40.00 (½ page) 

For further details contact Parish Clerk at 39 Victoria Road,  

or Tel: 01303 259564. Email: 

clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

 

                                                 

mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
http://www.fittingcreations.com/
mailto:info@fittingcreations.com
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
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